
© Apeejay Journal of Management and Technology
January 2006 ,Vol.1 ,No:1

TOWARDS UNDERSTANDING CORPORATE GOVERNANCE:
DEVELOPING A FRAMEWORK

Dr. M.A. Zahir
Sonal Sisodia

INTRODUCTION

There is a universal recognition of the growing need to promote relationships of accountability
among the primary corporate participants to preserve investor confidence and enhance corporate
performance. A spate of worldwide scandals leading to performance failures, collapse of some of
the big industrial empires, and accusations of excessive directorial rewards for inadequate
performance have led to calls for improved corporate governance, a tightening of codes of
conduct and new regulatory and legislative impositions on directors and boards. Most of the
countries especially the developed ones including India have, therefore, come out with various
statutes and regulations providing a definition and a framework for Corporate Governance.
Undoubtedly, the compliance costs have soared (Thomas, 2005). The Kumar Mangalam Birla
Committee is the first formal and comprehensive attempt to evolve a Code of Corporate
Governance in India. The Committee has divided its recommendations into mandatory and non-
mandatory (desirable) categories (Cherunilam, 2005). However, it is still difficult to provide a
uniform definition that would encompass all the facets that the term represents. According to
Sharma and Talwar (2005), issues such as corporate accountability, corporate ethics, and
disclosure of relevant corporate information have become increasingly important centers of
attention. Instead of concentrating only on profits as they did in the past, corporations would
have to develop new measures of performance, new standards of ethics and a new awareness of
multiple bottom lines – informational, social, environmental and ethical – which are
interconnected and interdependent. Grant (2003) is of the opinion that although shareholder and
manager are ostensibly on the same side yet can be striving for markedly different goals. As self-
interest is a powerful motivator, the shareholder who injects capital into the company would
naturally seek a decent return on this investment. On the other hand, the executive will be driven
by desires of promotion, higher earnings and increased power and influence. The question thus
arises as to whether these respective ambitions can be fulfilled or can one only succeed at the
expense of the other? In fact, corporate governance is a broad theory concerned with the
alignment of management and shareholder interests. Good corporate governance exists when
these groups communicate openly and honestly. The awakening to the lack of accountability in
the governance structure has given rise to the increasing focus on bringing back the culture of
self-policing, integrity and honesty to bring public confidence back.

In view of the above facts, corporate governance may be defined as the stewardship
responsibility of corporate directors to provide oversight for the goals and strategies of a
company and to foster their implementation. It may thus be perceived as the set of interlocking
rules by which corporations, shareholders and management govern their behavior (Cornelius,
2005). These rules refer to individual firm attributes and the factors such as a company's
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ownership structure, its relationships with stakeholders, financial transparency and information
disclosure practices as well as the configuration of its managing boards. Researchers Ballesta and
Emma (2005) quote Cadbury (1992) who proposes that corporate governance is the system by
which firms are directed and controlled and it affects the development and functioning of capital
markets and exerts a strong influence on resource allocation. Cassidy (2003) associates corporate
governance with the creation and implementation of processes adopted by a properly authorized
and constituted board seeking to optimize the return to shareholders whilst satisfying the
legitimate expectations of stakeholders who include employees, suppliers and customers as well
as members of those communities with whom their business activities interface. Mardjono (2005)
cites Pass (2004) to demonstrate that corporate governance actually deals with the “duties and
responsibilities of a company's board of directors in managing the company and their
relationships with the shareholders of the company and the stakeholder groups”.

EVOLUTION OF THE CONCEPT OF CORPORATE GOVERNANCE

Theoretical and empirical literature on corporate governance dates back to the inception of the
limited liability form of the business. The focus of the corporate governance studies has shifted
from the earlier contexts of development of a proper corporate mechanism to a present broader
spectrum that moves ahead of the traditional aspect of shareholder versus stakeholder interest to
include more sustainable solutions in an economic, environmental and societal sense. Bhasa
(2004) traces the origin of the basic argument on corporate governance to the seminal work of
Berle and Means (1932), who observed the departure of the owners from the actual control of the
corporations. According to them, due to the growing size of organization, professionals
(managers) took up the reins of the corporations in their hands. Consequently, the role of the
owner changed from an active participant to a passive observer. As ownership dispersed, control
diminished. Corporate wealth was managed with minimum involvement of its owners.
Ownership involved a symbolic piece of paper while power and responsibility shifted to
management control (Berle and Means, 1932 cited in Grant, 2003). Bhasa (2004) argues that this
separation of ownership and control led to a spate of theories being developed given the nature of
conflicts in interests among the actors of the corporation. Thus, the author summarizes that the
traditional scholarship viewed corporate governance problem as that of a conflict between weak
dispersed shareholders and self-interested managers. The stakeholder theory viewed
management’s responsibility to include not only shareholders, but also a broader group of
individuals that held an interest in the organization viz. management, employees, customers,
suppliers, community, and even competitors (Schilling, 2000; Wren, 1994; cited in Grant, 2003).

There have been several other theories being proposed by researchers as an option for
economies such as those of India and Taiwan. Bhasa (2004), for instance has proposed what he
calls a type IV model as a fairly successful attempt in replicating the governance models of
successful economies, especially those of India and Taiwan. Author describes that this type IV
model is characterized by the existence of vibrant capital markets; successful transition from
state held specialty sectors to widely-held firms; existence of relationship-based models as well
market-centric governance mechanisms; existence of an emerging managerial labor class; formal
and functional legal systems; existence of both family-held firms as well as widely-dispersed
firms. Author argues that the type IV model of governance is a unique experiment amid the
much established ownership versus control theories.



© Apeejay Journal of Management and Technology
January 2006 ,Vol.1 ,No:1

Literature review thus highlights a number of approaches towards understanding
governance mechanisms. Hitherto, the most popular approach to governance studies is ways of
increasing the efficiency of its mechanisms (Chambers, 2005). However, Bhasa (2005) adds that
with the recent advances in understanding corporate laws and ownership structures of different
countries, the contemporary theories have not only accounted for the behavioral patterns of
individuals involved in the governance process, but also explained corporate governance from a
wide spectrum – ranging from the role of politics to the influence of culture, from the role of
individual country laws to the facilitation of international codes of conduct – to understand the
force with which corporate governance is seeping into global business culture.

DEVELOPING APPROPRIATE CORPORATE GOVERNANCE FRAMEWORK
Cornelius (2005) points out that in any given country, the legal system helps set some corporate
governance standards. These may vary, and absolute conformity of corporate governance
systems is both unnecessary and unlikely to be very healthy. Moreover, author opines that the
investors are the ones who ultimately choose to place their capital where they can understand the
risks and believe their investment is most likely to be protected from fraud or other misuse. This
recognition has driven and continues to drive convergence on notions of governance and what
constitutes best practice.

As is evident, the focus of corporate governance is concerned with the alignment of
management and shareholder interests. Such dealings should be appropriately governed,
regulated, imposed and enforced. In essence, however, two issues upsurge. Firstly, in order to
influence corporate governance, it is necessary to blur the frontiers between corporate
governance and stakeholders, between sovereignty and legitimacy (Chambers, 2005). Here, the
author cautions that bearing in mind the immense powers of arbitrage of those actors fully
integrated into the structures of corporate governance, how can a style of governance largely
based on a scattered empire of stakeholders representing any number of divergent interests in a
market be made to function? Taking the argument further, author opines that the production of a
convergent theory of stakeholders reinforces the idea of a blend of functionalist ambition on the
part of stakeholder theory and the regional ethics of the corporate social responsibility. Secondly,
although in the short term, power remains in the hands of the shareholders yet, in the medium
term, this sovereign power shall need legitimacy (Chambers, 2005). This debate clearly signals
out the need of devising global benchmark of good corporate behaviour. Hence, corporations
need to take a serious look at their governance structure.

THREE-DIMENSIONAL MODEL
While there exist numerous approaches to understand the growing demand for an improved
mechanism for corporate governance, Bhasa (2004) points out that all governance models being
subsumed in either the market-centric or the relationship-based corporate governance call for
understanding country-specific corporate governance models. This paper, therefore, aims at the
need to evolve more country (India) specific governance mechanism with, of course, global
benchmark.

It has been pointed out earlier in this paper that many industrially developed countries,
including India, have come out with numerous statutes and regulations to ensure better corporate
governance. SEBI’s listing requirements provide one such framework in India. Unfortunately,
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however, most of the companies end up complying with the statutory / regulatory requirements
rather than practicing the Corporate Governance in its true spirit for the improved performance,
risk management and corporate social responsibility. At the same time, there are many
companies which have adopted a Combined Code of Corporate Governance and Conduct,
encompassing both structure and processes. Such Governance Code, using good corporate
governance and best management practices being followed globally besides complying with the
needs of law of the land, is based on the fundamental principles that help to: lay solid foundation
for management; promote ethical and responsible decision-making; safeguard integrity in
financial reporting; make timely and balanced disclosures; respect the rights of the shareholders;
recognise the legitimate interests of all the stakeholders; and so on.

Based on the extant literature review and good corporate governance practices, buttressed
with the experiences thanks to my long association with a number of reputed companies as an
independent director on their Boards as well as chairman/member of several committees of the
Board, we have tried to develop a comprehensive Three Dimensional Corporate Governance
Model (Fig. I). The model comprises three broad interacting and independent, sub-sets or
frameworks, viz:

1. Conceptual Framework
2. Structural Framework
3. Societal Framework

Conceptual framework
The conceptual framework that basically elaborates the concept of Corporate Governance is
based on CTE model- that is, Compliance (C), Transparency (T), and Ethics and Accountability
(E).

(C) Compliance: Gomez (1996) cited in Chambers (2005) defines corporate governance
as “the coherent ensemble of institutional frameworks of the firm and the types of behaviour
which enable it to function”. It implies that sound governance consists of those mechanisms that
govern the behaviour of companies by defining their discretionary boundaries. High profile
worldwide notable cases of corporate catastrophe with mistreatment of corporate governance
including the likes of Enron, WorldCom, Inc among others have thus necessitated the need of
improved compliance measures. Regulatory bodies like the Securities and Exchange
Commission (USA), and Securities and Exchange Board of India (India), and other such
country-specific regulators, have set up mandatory requirements and tried to mitigate such
problems through their punishment provisions in case of any dubious practices by the managerial
class (Bhasa, 2004). Since corporate governance is viewed as an important instrument for
investor protection, SEBI’s listing requirements have been made more stringent. Compliance
basically means adherence to statutory / regulatory requirements and laws of the land in letter
and spirit.

(T) Transparency: Transparency is assumed to improve markets' efficiency, to enhance
better corporate governance and finally, to ensure moralisation of business life (Bessire, 2005).
Openness and timely disclosure of adequate information on corporate financial performance is
considered the best means to make corporates more accountable to their stakeholders. Bessire
(2005) elaborates that transparency is strongly related to information and information is power
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and therefore the claim for transparency legitimates shareholders' demand for more information
and a means to acquire more power. Laws across nations favour the development of transparency
and are thus designed to a large extent to encourage transparency. It is, however, important that
shareholders show a greater degree of interest and involvement in the dealings of organizations
rather than simply sit on the disclosed pieces of information passively.

(E) Ethics and accountability: Good corporate governance researchers have long and
repeatedly revealed how best practice traits play a crucial role in sustaining businesses by
promoting ethical conduct, accountability, integrity and efficiency. Ethics is basically a moral
philosophy based on values that distinguishes humans from animals. As mentioned earlier, the
ever-increasing high-profile corporate casualties and other accused of financial mismanagement
form are testimony to the consequences of violation of ethics and accountability. Clearly, in
these cases, there was no sense of responsibility provided to the public shareholders whose
investment's market value was significantly eroded once the scandal was unveiled. Mardjono
(2005) suggests that violation does not merely mean there was no implementation for the best
practices, but more because of the inappropriate implementation of such a framework according
to their own version of financial benefits. Such instances have led to the proposition that change
in social values and ideologies have tremendous implication for the role that business is expected
to play in the society. Consequently, growing concern about the ethical dimensions by
corporations has become a practice. In this scenario, it is no wonder that the attention of top
management, Government and society are being directed towards corporate governance and
corporate accountability (Hazarika, 1998; cited in Sharma and Talwar, 2005). The board is
responsible for oversight of ethical and appropriate behavior in and by the corporation.

To sum up, we are tempted to quote from the HLL Report and Accounts (2004), p.27:

[Corporate Governance] “is an ongoing process, as a conscious and conscientious effort
thereby ensuring truth, transparency, accountability and responsibility in all its dealings with
employees, shareholders, consumers and community at large.”…. “Corporate governance must
balance individual interest with corporate goals and operate within accepted norms of propriety,
equity, fair play and a sense of justice… Achieving this balance depends upon how accountable
and transparent companies are: [Ethics and] Accountability improves decision-making.
Transparency helps to explain the rationale behind decisions, and thereby builds stakeholders’s
confidence”.

Structural Framework

Fundamental to the concept and principles of sound corporate governance is the recognition
of another key aspect of an effective structural framework. As indicated by Mardjono (2005),
notwithstanding the reforms and expansions of corporate governance, the primary issues of
enforcing the best practicess remain to be placed on the domain of who holds primary
responsibility and who performs the oversight and enforcement functions of enacting the
principles of best practices, implementing such principles, monitoring the implementation, and
enforcing reward and punishment mechanisms for complying or violating the principles’
implementation. The structural arrangements for corporate governance, as also emphasised by
laws governing companies and listing requirements by regulators like SEBI, promote a
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benchmark for control mechanism for the boards, audit committee, shareholders, and other
stakeholders at large. The key constituents of structural framework are the following:

i) Composition of the board: The board's role is to provide entrepreneurial leadership of
the company within a framework of prudent and effective controls, which enables risk to be
assessed and managed (Chambers, 2005). Directors of winning boards assume personal and
collective accountability for their actions. Winning boards concentrate on the external, strategic
and business development aspects of corporate governance and strive to benefit shareholders by
delivering additional value to customers. They provide and communicate clear direction, a
distinctive vision, a compelling purpose, achievable goals and measurable objectives (Coulson
and Thomas, 2005).

The legal frameworks require companies to have an optimum combination of executive and non-
executive directors. Listing agreement in India, for example, requires that the dominance of non-
executive or independent director in the board. The non-executive directors or independent
directors are assumed to monitor the actions of management and ensure that management
decisions are made in the best interests of the stockholders (Petra, 2005). To ensure that power
and information are not concentrated in one or two individuals, there should be a strong presence
on the board of both executive and non-executive directors. There are a lot of corporate
governance advocates who state the opinion that an independent director should not only find
himself formally in the right position, but have the ability and willingness to make an
independent judgement (Berghe and Baelden, 2005). These independent directors should
constructively challenge and help develop proposals on strategy and try to scrutinize the
performance of management in meeting agreed goals and objectives and monitor the reporting of
performance. They should satisfy themselves on the integrity of financial information and that
financial controls and systems of risk management are robust and defensible (Chambers, 2005).
Thus, the existence of truly independent directors acts as a big deterrent for the managers to
pursue self-serving goals.

ii) Director’s responsibility statement: Pursuant to the provision of Section 217 (2AA) of
the Companies Act, 1956, Director’s Responsibility statement should form part of the Director’s
report. This statement puts forward that annual accounts have been prepared on a going concern
basis and that Directors have taken proper and sufficient care for the maintenance of adequate
accounting records in accordance with the legal provisions. Such measures serve the dual
purpose of safeguarding the assets of the company as well as help in prevention and detection of
fraud and other irregularities.

Director’s disqualification: The prime responsibility for wide gaps between corporate
potential and actual achievement, and between intentions and outcomes, lies in the boardroom
(Coulson and Thomas, 2005). Directors’ need to understand the distinction between direction
and management, and must be aware of their directorial duties and responsibilities, authors add.
The directors need such a deep knowledge of the workings of the top-management in order to
detect consequential problems that lie in wait, and to be ready to take the appropriate measures.
Failure to address the routine requirements resulting in non-payment of declared dividends, non-
payment of interest or principal on debentures and public deposits, absence of Annual General
Meetings (AGM), etc could raise some serious questions on the Directors’ competencies. Apart
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from these, Director’s failure in detecting the early signs of ineffective or dysfunctional
behaviors of key executives or of the executive team could jeopardize the corporation and its
stakeholders. All these and more galvanize the need to focus on Directors’ competencies and
their abilities to be able to step in and to apply the appropriate remedies.

iii) Audit committee: The Audit Committee, as constituted by the Board, comprises of
non-executive independent directors. Responsibilities of an audit committee is to review the
internal audit reports and the audit plan, review the annual reports and the results of the audit,
selection and appointment of external auditors, and review the internal accounting controls and
safeguarding of corporate assets (Petra, 2005). The primary role of the audit committee is one of
oversight and is intended to protect the interests of shareholders among others. The audit
committee has access to all financial information. It plays an important role in maintaining the
reliability of firms’ financial statements. Whether or not the presence of an independent audit
committee increases the reliability of financial information is debatable, however, Petra (2005)
argues that independent audit committees have the potential to strengthen corporate boards
through controlling management's reporting of financial results.

The emerging interest in corporate governance underscores the importance of audit
committees as a crucial element of corporate governance mechanisms. To effectively fulfill its
oversight function, the audit committee should be independent, competent, financially literate,
adequately resourced and properly compensated (Rezaee, 2003). Audit Committee is free to
invite auditors, internal auditors, and any company executive, particularly Head of Finance, for
information and explanations.

iv) Remuneration committee: The primary role of the compensation committee is to
evaluate and recommend the compensation of the firm's full-time directors including MD & ED.
This committee can implement compensation arrangements that help achieve the firm's long-
term performance objectives and ensure that shareholder interests are not subordinated to
management's short-term interests (Petra, 2005). Michael and Gross (2004) raise their concerns
regarding the astronomically high compensation being given to the top executives. There have
been instances where multi-million bonuses paid to the founders were hidden from public
scrutiny by questionable accounting practices. Grant (2003) points out that ironically those CEOs
at firms where management problems are greater often receive higher financial rewards – even
though such companies are typically poorer performers. Therefore, it becomes important that an
independent compensation committee is set up which could strengthen corporate boards by
controlling the level of CEO compensation. A corporation’s policy on executive compensation is
an important factor in the success of the organization. It shapes the behavior of the executive and
determines the kind of executives the company will attract. However, it is up to the board of
directors to create incentives that encourage executives to do what is in the best interest of the
shareholder

v) Investors grievance committee: The primary role of grievance committee is to address
the investors’ grievances promptly and satisfactorily including redressal of investors’ grievances
pertaining to transfer / transmission of shares, dividends, dematerialization / dematerialization,
replacement of lost / stolen / mutilated share certificates, splitting conversion and other related
issues and to strengthen investor relations. It should ideally comprise of non-executive
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independent directors. Good corporate governance requires executives to adopt management
policies that maximize shareholder wealth. Cornelius (2005) argues that investors have shown a
growing demand for global benchmarks of good corporate behavior, which can help create
shareholder value regardless of the particular system.

vi) Code for prevention of insider trading- Trading Window: To be in sync with sound
governance practices, the corporations with an ethical orientation should lay down guidelines
and procedures to be followed and disclosures to be made while dealing with the shares of the
company and cautioning them on the consequences of non- compliance. Organizations need to
appoint compliance officers (Company secretary or equivalent) who would be responsible for
adherence to code for prevention of insider trading. Insider trading due to prior access to
information by the company executives & directors is controlled through the closure of Trading
Window one month before the quarterly results are announced by the Board. During this period
no company executive or director can deal in company’s share. After results are announced the
Trading Window is opened.

The structural framework is an important ingredient of the Corporate Governance Model
in the sense that it provides a mechanism and the process through which the basic concepts are
implemented, monitored and controlled. For this purpose, several other committees of experts/
directors, such as Strategic Committee, Screening Committee, Share Transfer Committee, etc.,
are formed by the Boards of many companies. Moreover, detailed code of conduct is also
formulated to guide the action & behaviour of company executives and senior management,
including the directors.

Societal Framework
It is increasingly being acknowledged that the short-term focus of the investment community
may curb the development opportunities of enterprises in the long term (Korner, 2004). The
author argues that the exclusive concentration on the bottom line has caused some businesses to
disconnect from their environments. Rapid mergers and globalization have fuelled this trend and
are now not always being considered a success for shareholders. As it is rightly argued, there is
not one but many bottom lines.

i) Corporate social responsibility (CSR): CSR has emerged as the human face of
business activities. It is fundamentally an ethical concept, Sharma and Talwar (2005) assert.
They elaborate by stating that CSR involves changing notions of human welfare and
emphasizing a concern about the social dimensions of business activity that have a direct bearing
on quality of life in the society. The concept therefore provides a way for business to concern
itself with social dimensions and pay some attention to its social impacts. Authors describe the
word “responsibility” as some kind of obligation that business organizations have towards the
society in which they function to deal with social problems and contribute more than just
economic services. Other researchers (see for instance, Korner, 2004) support the above by
stating that CSR stands for a mindset of constantly seeking for solutions that take all
stakeholders' perception into account leading to more sustainable solutions in an economic,
environmental and societal sense.
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ii) Serving the stakeholders: Sharma and Talwar (2005) quotes Infosys Chairman,
Narayana Murthy, who proposes, “Social responsibility is to create maximum shareholder value
working under the circumstances where it is fair to all its stake holders, workers, consumers, the
community, Government, and the environment”. However, as Korner (2004) cautions that a lot
of the debate on CSR takes up the old debate on stakeholders versus shareholders. There is an
argument that CSR is being used as a means to rebalance the stockholder perspective of the
capital markets. However, it needs to be recognized that CSR self-consciously raises the stakes
for itself and in doing so sets new targets and challenges that eventually impact the industry as a
whole.

iii) Philanthropy: It is increasingly realized that organizations need to take a balanced
approach to address economic, social and environmental issues in a way that aims to benefit
people, community and society. Sharma and Talwar (2005) illustrate that several Indian
companies such as Tata Group, Infosys, BHEL, Wipro, Bajaj Auto Ltd., Larsen & Toubro,
Sriram Investments, Otis Elevator Co. India, ACC, Asian Paints, Brook Bond, Colgate Palmolive,
Escorts, SAIL, ITC etc, have adopted and followed the CSR practices. The contribution of these
companies towards CSR encompasses various initiatives like starting social trusts, anti pollution
measures, adopting villages, family planning clinics, training unemployed youth, and community
development activities, as also donations for good causes, etc. Further, they conduct social audits
on a voluntary basis, provide medical, recreational facilities, develop sports, and undertake
consumer education campaigns, avoiding unethical and deceptive advertising and so on, authors
add.

In a nutshell, societal framework has assumed great significance in the sense that all business
organisations must be committed to be a great corporate citizen - not only in compliance with all
relevant laws and regulations, but also by actively assisting in the improvement of the quality of
life in the communities in which it operates, and the stakeholders it intends to serve. Societal
Framework also emphasizes the premise that the corporates should not treat these activities as
optional ones, but strive to incorporate them as integral part of their business plans. For all these
to be properly implemented, they need to carry out social audit of their operations.

IMPLICATIONS AND CONCLUSION

Against the backdrop of high profile business failures worldwide, one thing that emerges clearly
is that businesses need to consider the impact of their actions on their stakeholders. Such
instances accentuate the concerns that organizations need to take a serious look at their
governance structure. A concrete step in this direction according to Sussland (2005) is to clarify
the vital role of the Board of Directors (BoD) further. Author asserts that given the dynamic
complexity of today's business and the sizable interests at stake, the BoD should be acting as a
proactive coach rather than a passive referee. Also, the directors ought to have a sufficient
involvement with the top-management and with the business to understand what really goes on at
the top level of the enterprise. The board should set the company's strategic aims, ensure that the
necessary financial and human resources are in place for the company to meet its objectives and
review management performance. In this context, the board should set the company's values and
standards and ensure that its obligations to its shareholders and others are understood and met
(Chambers, 2005). Researchers like Cassidy (2003) opine that the board should make its forward
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plans and actions as visible as is consistent with commercial sensitivity and in so doing enable
stakeholder communities to express their views. However, authors caution that the process
should not in itself inhibit the authority of the appointed board to determine what action to take
on the evidence of detailed information to which only it may have access. For this to be effective
it presupposes that the board, and therefore the company, will act consistently within a declared
set of values against which its actions can be judged.

A related development however is that the presence of outside independent directors
alone will not solve the deficiencies exposed in corporate boardrooms (Petra, 2005). Author
argues that the environment in which corporate boards operate needs to be changed. Author
opines that in reality, the CEO has seized control of corporate boards, which have become tools
of management rather than an instrument for control of management by the shareholders.
Therefore, it is necessary that shareholders, by virtue of their ownership need to gain control of
their companies. It implies that some concrete accountability needs to be established between the
board and the shareholders.

A dominant practice among large and sometimes medium sized corporations has been to
create an assembly of impressive individuals on their board but Coulson and Thomas (2005)
warn that this effort does not necessarily constitute an effective board. Rather, authors
demonstrate that the contribution of board depends critically on the interplay of people and
personalities, and as existing directors retire and new members join a board – and situations and
circumstances change – its performance needs to be regularly reviewed.

Good governance promotes relationships of accountability among the primary corporate
participants to enhance corporate performance. It holds management accountable to the board
and vice- versa. Therefore, Rezaee (2003) points out that a key element of board oversight is
working with management to achieve corporate legal and ethical compliance. The inescapable
inference is that good corporate governance can help create shareholder value. It is evident that
well governed companies tend to enjoy better performance status that also affects the credit
ratings favourably thereby influencing their market valuations.
It is essentially argued that the actions of corporations should promote the public good or
advance the basic belief of society or contribute to its stability, strength and harmony. And most
important of all, as Korner (2004) asserts, every enterprise seeking economic viability should
work on an aggregated scale on the sustainability of society and be better linked and integrated
into their environment too.

This paper illustrates the significance of a sound corporate governance mechanism.
Whilst recognizing the merits of the framework discussed here, it needs to be acknowledged that
changes in the structure of the corporate governance and compliance regime will not necessarily
change the risks associated with the problems in the corporate environment. Rather, as Cornelius
(2005) argues, what has to change is human nature in the face of materialism. It is conceivable
that the right set of vision and values can help the organization achieve the right mix of
sustainable solutions in an economic, environmental and societal sense. To do so effectively,
companies’ governance mechanism should reconcile their actions with the perceived needs of all
concerned.
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Figure-I: 3 - Dimensional Model of Corporate Governance
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